
MEMORANDUM 

TO:  Town Council  

FROM:  David E. Cox, Town Manager  

DATE:  March 3, 2022 

SUBJECT:  Agenda Information – 3/8/2022 

The following is additional or summary information regarding matters on the upcoming Town 
Council Agenda.  The numbering below follows the agenda, and some routine or self-
explanatory items are not discussed in this memo.  As you review your packet materials, please 
do not hesitate to contact the appropriate staff member or me prior to the Council meeting 
with any questions or concerns.  Often, these conversations can help staff and me be prepared 
for the Council meeting and be ready to facilitate a more productive and efficient meeting for 
everyone.  
 
6 Bids and Contracts 
6a Contract for Towing, Maintenance and Repair of Police Vehicles – The Council is asked 
to consider and approve a one year agreement with Belltown Motors for towing and service of 
Police Department vehicles.  As described in Police Chief Woessner’s memorandum, proposals 
were sought for this service and only Belltown provided a response.  This agreement replaces 
an expiring agreement with Belltown initially approved in 2018.  Annually, the department 
expends approximately $20,000 on vehicle maintenance. 
 
 Recommendation:  Approve the one-year agreement. 
 
7 Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations 
7a Proclamation regarding the Lions Humanitarian of the Year – The Council is asked to 
approve a proclamation honoring and recognizing East Hampton resident Tom Donnelly as the 
Lions Humanitarian of the Year for his ongoing service to the community and, especially, his 
service through the Ambulance Association.  The Proclamation will be presented to Mr. 
Donnelly as part of the annual Lions District banquet on March 13. 
 
 Recommendation: Approve the Proclamation 
 
7b Policy Regarding Establishment and Adjustment of Fees – The Council is asked to 
consider a policy that indicates that the responsibility for establishing and adjusting fees rests 
with the Town Council.  While many fees are specifically identified in the Town Code as being 
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set by the Town Council, many other fees are not addressed in the Code, but have been 
implemented over the years.  The purpose of the policy is not only to eliminate ambiguity about 
who is responsible for local fees but also to establish a practice by which the fees are regularly 
reviewed and updated.  Notwithstanding the specific fee that is included in this agenda, the 
Council will be provided a fee schedule for consideration at an upcoming meeting. 
 
 Recommendation:  Approve the Policy 
 
7c Ordinance Regarding Limited Maintenance on Certain Private Roads – In response to 
ongoing discussions related to Fern Lane and other private road maintenance in Town, an 
ordinance identifying specific, limited maintenance services that will be provided and 
identifying a list of specific private roads on which the services will be provided is proposed.  
Specifically, as it relates to Fern Lane, some questions were asked at the last meeting by a 
resident, which may not have been addressed in the past. 

1. The resident asked who had approved and when the action was taken to accept Byron 
Road and Poe Road.  At the meeting, I indicated that neither of these roads had been 
accepted and that they were private.  (Note: both are listed in the draft ordinance)  The 
other roads in this subdivision that have been accepted by the Town were accepted at 
various time from the early 1950’s through the early 1960’s. 
 

2. Who had authorized paving of Fern Lane that occurred in the past (two paving jobs since 
1984, according to the residents)?  According to Department files, staff identifies a chip 
seal project that occurred in 1990 for which each of the individual property owners 
were billed and paid.  Information on the agreement and the payments is included in 
the packet.  Long term staff recollects a paving project during which some inches of 
asphalt were applied to the road in the early 2000’s time frame but the files do not have 
information on that, nor have we found references to the project in minutes of the 
Council or other bodies. 
 

3. The resident asserted that the Town’s action to include part of Fern Lane in the Middle 
Haddam Historic District had caused the road to be accepted as a Town road.  The Town 
Attorney has provided an opinion on that matter and indicates that such action or 
actions did not cause the road to be accepted.  He is providing a written opinion on that 
item which will be shared as soon as it is available. 

 
Recommendation:  Review the Ordinance and set the public hearing for the next regular 
Council meeting.  
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8 Continued Business 
8b Discussion regarding ongoing participation in MIRA – The Council is asked to undertake 
continued review of this matter and to determine whether it wishes to move forward.  As a 
reminder, the Town of East Hampton entered into a fifteen-year agreement in 2012 with 
Materials Innovation and Recycling Authority (MIRA) as the successor to the previous entity 
that operated the waste-to-energy plant to which all of East Hampton’s municipal solid waste 
was directed.  The agreement, which term expires in June 2027, requires all solid waste and 
recyclable material generated in East Hampton be delivered to MIRA including not only the 
material accepted by the Town at the Transfer Station but the material collected by haulers 
providing collection services in the community, most notably, All Waste.  The MIRA waste-to-
energy plant in Hartford is being decommissioned and will not be operating within a very short 
time causing MIRA to ship its waste to other facilities for landfilling or other disposal, which has 
driven rates for disposal quite high.  As described in previous meetings and materials, MIRA has 
presented its member towns with three options for moving ahead. 

1. Stay with MIRA and amend the operating Agreement to include a new “Opt Out” clause 
that reduces the maximum rate to $111 per ton of refuse material delivered to the 
facility from the current level of $114 per ton. The amendment would also provide 
maximum per-ton charges for the future years ending June 2024 through June 2027 of 
$124, $131, $136, and $141, respectively.  Based on the letter dated February 28, 2022, 
it is understood that these figures may be reduced somewhat. 
 

2. Stay with MIRA but do not amend the Opt Out clause of the Agreement.  In that 
instance, the per-ton price would be $116.  The existing Opt Out language in the 
Agreement provides for a calculated price per ton for disposal based on a historic 
disposal price.  If the price increased above that calculated price, the municipality may 
leave the agreement at the end of the fiscal year.  The calculated price for disposal is 
$73.72 per ton, well below the amount we are being charged. 
 

3. The last option would be to exercise the Opt Out clause and leave the Agreement, 
allowing haulers to take material generated in East Hampton to whatever disposal site 
they choose. Exercise of this option requires action by the Town prior to March 30, 
2022. 

 
Given that MIRA will no longer be a waste-to-energy facility and will convert to a transfer 
station in the upcoming year, there may be no incentive to remain in the agreement.  Other 
options exist in the region for disposal with other private companies that are indicating disposal 
rates at, below or well below the rate charged by MIRA.  In the event East Hampton left the 
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MIRA agreement, the Town might be able to realize a reduced rate for disposal of materials 
from the Transfer Station.  Discussions with other disposal companies has yielded information 
suggesting rates at least as low as the newly announced MIRA rate of $111 per ton.  Further, 
the Town’s residents and businesses would likely see the benefits of the potential competition.  
East Hampton property owners contract directly with a hauler for solid waste and recycling 
services.  Those haulers are currently required to use the MIRA facility and must meet the 
requirements of MIRA, which tends to eliminate nearly all competition.  It also leaves the hauler 
in the position of having no ability to find better alternatives for its disposal needs.  By 
eliminating the requirement for MIRA disposal, residents may have additional options for 
haulers and may realize more favorable pricing from All Waste or others over the longer term.  
The municipal solid waste disposal issues are complicated everywhere and, perhaps, especially 
so in Connecticut considering its size.  The State is struggling to find a good future and is 
attempting to create options.  Flexibility to respond to the situation may be the best move for 
our property owners at this time.  By opting out, East Hampton would have no requirement and 
no contract for disposal.  The market would dictate.  In the future, East Hampton may choose to 
undertake steps to implement new options for solid  waste disposal, but those decisions can be 
made at that time. 
 
 Recommendation:  Exercise the Opt Out clause and leave the MIRA MSA. 
 

9 New Business 
9a Discussion of next steps regarding ambulance service – The Council is asked to discuss 
ambulance service in the community based on the concerns outlined by the Ambulance 
Association over the last year or so.  As the Council may recall, in late 2020 or early 2021, staff 
began having discussions with leadership in the Ambulance Association about the long term 
viability and plans for future ambulance service in East Hampton.  Discussion involved a variety 
of options including Town funding support, becoming a Town department, regionalization 
efforts and other options.  These discussions and the concern over the long term sustainability 
of the current ambulance service model led to two steps taken by the Ambulance Association.  
In April 2021, the Chief of the Ambulance Service reached out to neighboring municipalities and 
arranged a meeting to discuss a regional approach to providing ambulance service.  I supported 
that approach and ultimately attended the meeting that took place on April 22, 2021, in the 
Town Hall.  A small number of municipalities and  representatives of Middlesex Hospital 
attended, and the conversation was generally positive.  There seemed to be some agreement 
to attempt some regional training, but there was not enough enthusiasm among the attendees 
to move the concept forward and no more meetings were held of which I am aware.   Also, on 
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April 13, 2021, Ambulance Chief Donald Scranton penned a letter to the Town Council outlining 
his concerns for the ambulance service and outlining a plan to provide EMT service using part 
time employees.  The letter requested $600,000 of the Town’s American Rescue Plan funds 
over two fiscal years and future funding to support the proposed operation model. In 
September 2021, the Council had appointed an American Rescue Plan subcommittee and that 
committee began its meetings to review proposals received from Town entities, including the 
proposal from the Ambulance Association.  During the initial review, the committee also 
discussed ambulance-related capital expenses.  Ultimately, the ARP committee indicated that it 
was not going to recommend use of ARP funds for long term personnel or items that would 
lead to new operational costs to be borne by taxpayers and that those decisions must be made 
outside of ARP funding as part of a budget process. 

In the fall and again in the winter of 2021/2022, Council leadership has expressed a desire to 
engage the Ambulance Association in discussions regarding the long term provision of 
ambulance services in East Hampton.  Options include, as discussed above, Town funding of the 
Association so it could hire employees, becoming a Town department, regionalization, or other 
concepts such as contracting with an outside entity.  Other municipalities provide ambulance 
services in a myriad of ways including continuation of the volunteer model, in house staff, 
contracting with a private entity and contracting with a private service associated with a 
hospital system.  Recently, the Town of Durham implemented an agreement with Middlesex 
Hospital to provide Durham’s basic ambulance service.  Under the agreement, which is included 
in this packet, Middlesex began service as the primary basic ambulance provider in January.  
Other than the costs associated with owning and maintaining a building for the ambulance 
service, Durham does not pay for the operating costs of the service.  Middlesex covers its costs 
through billing and other activities of the EMS division of the hospital.  Middlesex was 
approached about providing the service in East Hampton and they have indicated an interest. 

The Council is asked to discuss the various options and concepts for proceeding and indicate a 
desire for moving ahead. 

 

9b Consideration of a motion to increase the fee for vehicle use during Police Private 
Duty work – Pursuant to discussion at the previous Council meeting and the Policy being 
considered at this meeting, the Council is asked to consider a motion to revise the charge for 
police vehicles used during Police Private Duty work.  As the Council may recall, members of the 
Police Department are sometimes hired by private contractors and other private parties to 
provide traffic control and safety services while they are working in roadways or otherwise 
obstructing roads in Town.  Previously, police vehicles were billed at a rate of $5 per hour 
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during the week and $10 per hour during the weekend.  Under the proposal, the rate would be 
billed at the IRS reimbursement rate per mile times 30 miles per hour of use.  The Council will 
recall that the automotive industry indicates that an hour of idle time is roughly equivalent to 
30 miles of driving.  At the current IRS rate of 58.5 cents per mile, the hourly charge would be 
$17.55.  Although this rate may be higher than other municipalities in the immediate area, it is 
similar to the amount charged in other areas of the State. 

Recommendation:  Approve the proposed fee. 
 
The remainder of the items are of a routine nature, in the sole purview of the Council or are 
announcements.  Please contact me or the appropriate staff member with questions or 
concerns. 
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Town of East Hampton 
Town Council Regular Meeting 

Tuesday, February 22, 2022 
Town Hall Council Chambers and Zoom 

MINUTES 

Present: Chairman Mark Philhower, Vice Chairman Tim Feegel, Council Members Brandon Goff, 
Kevin Reich and Alison Walck and Town Manager David Cox 

Not Present:  Pete Brown and Eric Peterson 

Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance 
Chairman Philhower called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Council Chambers and 
via Zoom. 

Adoption of Agenda 
A motion was made by Mr. Goff, seconded by Ms. Walck, to adopt the agenda adding Update on 
Middle School Roof under Old Business and Police Private Duty Fees under New Business. Voted (5-
0) 

Approval of Minutes 
A motion was made by Ms. Walck, seconded by Mr. Feegel, to approve the minutes of the Town 
Council Regular Meeting of February 8, 2022, as written.  Voted (5-0) 

Public Remarks 
Mike Piergalini, 16 Fern Lane, commented on Fern Lane.  He would like several questions answered 
before an ordinance is prepared. The first question is who/what part of staff approved Byron Road and 
Poe Road.  The next question is shortly after he moved onto Fern Lane in 2001 the road was paved – 
who authorized and who paved the road.  He would also like an answer to the question of the 
acceptance of Fern Lane as part of the Historic District when it was formed. 

Pam Hatfield, 37 Fern Lane, commented that she can confirm that Fern Lane was paved over at least 
twice since 1994. 

Mr. Philhower noted that Byron Road and Poe Road are still on the private road listing and are not 
town roads. 

Presentations 
Recognition for Cathy Sirois 
Ms. Walck, on behalf of the Town Council, thanked Cathy Sirois for the work she does for the Town 
Council and the Town. 

Introduction of New Police Officer Brandy Lenois 
Police Chief Dennis Woessner introduced one of the new police officers, Brandy Lenois.  Officer 
Lenois provided a brief background. 
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Bids & Contracts 
None 

Resolution/ Ordinances/ Policies/ Proclamation 
None 

Continued Business 
Sub-Committee Reports & Updates 
Mr. Reich reported the High School Athletic Fields Committee will meet on Thursday to discuss 
upcoming work on the project for the spring. 

Ms. Walck attended the Housing Authority Meeting where they discussed the property near Chatham 
Acres for possible expansion. 

Update and Discussion on Accepting the Private Road Fern Lane into Town Ownership 
Mr. Cox provided an overview of the current status of the review of Fern Lane.  He referenced an 
ordinance that Glastonbury has adopted that contains a list of private streets on which the Town will 
provide a certain level of maintenance at the Town’s discretion.  He is in the process of having a similar 
ordinance drafted for East Hampton.  A listing of private roads that the Town currently does some 
maintenance on will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.  The draft ordinance 
should be presented at the next meeting. 

Update on Middle School Roof Project 
Mr. Cox reported that shortly after the resolution to appropriate American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) 
funds to the Middle School Roof Project, the State notified the Superintendent of Schools that the use 
of ARPA funds would render the project ineligible for State reimbursement.  Mr. Cox has reached out 
to the State Representative and Senator regarding the issue noting there is no exclusion in the ARPA 
requirements. Several other towns have also received this notification for their school projects.  In 
speaking with Norm Needleman, he agreed there should be no exclusion.  Mr. Reich recommended 
contacting the offices of Joe Courtney, Richard Blumenthal and Chris Murphy.  Mr. Cox will continue 
to research this issue. 

New Business 
Consideration of the RFP for the Air Line Trail Access Road Construction 
Parks & Recreation Director Jeremy Hall provided an overview of the RFP for the Air Line Trail 
Access Road Construction.  This project is the first phase of the gap closure on the Air Line Trail 
behind Public Works and the WPCA.  This phase of the project will cost approximately $60,000 with 
the State covering $40,000 and the Town covering $20,000, which is in this year’s approved Capital 
budget.  The final phase of the project will be managed by the Army Corps of Engineers due to the 
wetlands in the area where a boardwalk would be built over the wetlands.  DEEP and DOT are working 
on the funding sources for that final phase. 

A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Goff, to approve the RFP for the Air Line Trail 
Access Road Construction as presented.  Voted (5-0) 



Town Council Regular Meeting 3 2/22/2022 Minutes 

Update on Police Private Duty Fees 
Mr. Philhower noted that when reviewing the budget, he found a shortfall in some of the fees, 
particularly the vehicle use fee for private duty police jobs.  He feels the current fee is too low and 
should be raised.  He feels the setting of fees should be done by the Town Council, not individual 
departments.  He would like a policy drawn up that any fees going forward will be set by the Town 
Council.  This policy will be on the agenda in March. 

Town Manager Report 
Mr. Cox provided an overview of his written report which will be included with the minutes filed in 
the Town Clerk’s Office.   

Appointments 
A motion was made by Mr. Goff, seconded by Ms. Walck, to appoint Victoria Minor to the 
Brownfields Redevelopment Agency.  Voted (5-0) 

A motion was made by Mr. Goff, seconded by Ms. Walck, to reappoint Carol Lane and Melissa 
Pionzio to the Arts & Culture Commission.  Voted (5-0) 

Tax Refunds 
A motion was made by Ms. Walck, seconded by Mr. Goff, to approve tax refunds in the amount of 
$14,811.07.  Voted (5-0) 

Public Remarks 
None 

Communications, Correspondence & Announcement 
None 

Adjournment 
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Brown, to adjourn the meeting at 7:30pm.  Voted 
(5-0) 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Cathy Sirois 
Recording Clerk 
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EAST HAMPTON TOWN COUNCIL 
POLICY REGARDING 

ESTABLISHMENT AND ADJUSTMENT OF CERTAIN FEES 
IMPLEMENTED BY THE TOWN OF EAST HAMTON 

DRAFT 3/3/2022 
Page 1 of 1

East Hampton Town Council Effective Date: 03/8/2022 

Purpose 
In order to ensure regular review of fees and charges made by the Town of East Hampton in the 
conduct of municipal business and to encourage cost effective and efficient services, programs, 
and charges and fees where those charges and fees are charges for services provided to one or 
more residents, non-residents and businesses.  

Scope 
This Policy applies to charges and fees assessed upon one or more individuals or businesses for 
services that are provided by the Town of East Hampton on a per use basis except as such fees 
are established or determined by the Board of Education, State Statutes or some other authority.  

Policy 
It is the policy of the East Hampton Town Council that in addition to fees and charges identified 
in the Town Code of Ordinances as being periodically set by the Town Council, that all fees and 
charges levied by the Town that are not set by the Board of Education or set by or in accordance 
with State Statute or by an outside agency are the purview of the Town Council.  Fees related to 
recreation-type programing offered throught the Parks and Recreation Department, the Library, 
the Senior Center or other Town entitities will generally be established by the department 
offering the program under the direction of the Town Manager and will, generally, not be 
reviewed or set by the Council. 

Definitions 
Recreation-type programing – For the purposes of this policy, recreation-type programing 
includes classes, seminars, tours, programs, events or other similar activities that are presented 
for education, recreation or enjoyment to those who choose to participate.  

Procedure 
1. On an annual basis in advance of the beginning of a new fiscal year, the Town Manager shall

recommend to the Town Council a schedule of fees and charges for its approval.  Such schedule
of fees and charges shall become effective at the beginning of the new fiscal year after approval.

2. Notwithstanding paragraph 1 above, the Council may review one or more fees and charges at any
time and may determine an effective date for one or more of the fees and charges that is different
than the first day of the new fiscal year after approval at its discretion.

3. Notwithstanding any fee or charge that is specifically identified in the Town Code of Ordinances,
which is modified via the process required for adoption of ordiniances, the approved schedule of
fees and charges and any change thereto must be available in the Town Clerk’s Office and upon
the Town website for ten (10) days prior to becoming effective.
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Town of East Hampton 
Middlesex County, Connecticut 

DRAFT – March 3, 2022 

Ordinance No. 2022.01 

An Ordinance Amending Chapter 273 of the Code of the Town of East 
Hampton Regarding Streets and Sidewalks Concerning Limited Maintenance 

of Private Roads 

Pursuant to Chapter II of the East Hampton Town Charter, and Conn. Gen. Statute Section 
7-148(c)(6)(C), the East Hampton Town Council hereby adopts the following Ordinance 
Concerning Limited Maintenance of Private Roads.  

Section 1: Chapter 273 of the Code of the Town of East Hampton is hereby amended by the 
creation and addition of Article VI regarding Private Roads as follows: 

ARTICLE VI  Private Roads 

273-15  Purpose. 

Within the Town of East Hampton there currently exist many privately owned rights of way, 
streets, lanes, drives and roads (collectively referred to herein as “Private Roads”). Such Private 
Roads have been established over many years of use by adjoining property owners, which provide 
vehicular access for the property owners, and residents, along such Private Roads. Such Private 
Roads have not been accepted by the Town as public roads, and historically have not been 
maintained by the owners, or the abutting owners, of the Private Road to Town of East Hampton 
Street Standards.  As a result, some of these Private Roads have deteriorated and are unsafe for 
public or private passage.  In order to ensure the safety of the property owners, residents, and the 
public who travel over such Private Roads, and to ensure safe passage of emergency vehicles, 
service vehicles, vendors vehicles, and other critical vehicles, and the safe passage of invitees and 
guests of residents who live along such Private Roads, the Town has determined that it is in the 
public interest that limited maintenance of such Private Roads is desirable and necessary. This 
ordinance shall govern the manner in which the Town may provide certain limited maintenance to 
such Private Roads.  

273-16  Private Roads approved for limited maintenance. 

A. The Public Works Department is authorized to provide those limited maintenance services 
described in Section 3 of this Ordinance for those Private Roads as may be determined to 
require limited maintenance by the Town Council, as follows: 

ROAD NAME Length and Location 

Boulder Road 1150’ Lake Drive to terminus 
Brook Trail 635’ Pine Trail to terminus 
Byron Road 100’ Browning Drive to terminus 

Agenda Item 7c



Ordinance No. 2022.01 
Page 2 of 3 

Day Point Road 656’  Old Marlborough Road to 
pavement end 

Fern Lane 1585’ Middle Haddam Road to turn 
around 

Green Road 576’ Hog Hill to turn around 
Green Road 240’ Middle Haddam Road to turn 

around 
Hale Road 588’ Lake Drive to turn around 

Laurel Trail 341’ Pine Trail to driveway at #18 
Markham Lane 390’ East High Street to turn 

around 
Mountain Trail 535’ Pine Trail to driveway at #26 
O'Neill Lane 750’ Old Marlborough Road to turn 

around 
Park Road 161’ Poe Road to pavement end 
Pine Trail 1057’ East High Street to turn 

around 
Poe Road 155’  Byron Road to Park Road 

Railroad Avenue 725’ Watrous Street to turn around 
Starr Place 467’ Summit Street to turn around 

Tennyson Road 529’ Mark Twain Drive to Whittier 
Road 

West Avenue 302’ West Street to driveway at 
#35 

 

B.  Maintenance services shall be provided for the Private Roads listed in this section only if the 
existing condition of such Private Roads is structurally safe. The Director of Public Works 
shall inspect, or cause to be inspected, the approved Private Roads and shall determine if they 
are structurally safe for use by town employees providing the maintenance services. If an 
approved Private Road is not structurally safe, no maintenance services shall be provided by 
the town until after such time as the owners, or abutting owners, of the Private Road, as the 
case may be, properly correct, or cause to be corrected, the unsafe structural condition or 
conditions, at their sole cost and expense.  

C.  The Private Roads, or parts thereof, approved for maintenance shall be shown on a map which 
shall be available for public inspection in the town clerk's office. The Town Council may 
amend the list of approved Private Roads eligible for limited maintenance, by adding or 
removing such Private Roads from the list, in the manner prescribed in the Town Charter for 
the adoption of ordinances. 

273-17  Limited Maintenance services to be provided.  

A.  The maintenance services provided under section 2 of this ordinance shall be limited to the 
following services as these services may be typically applied to similar public roads at the 
discretion of the Public Works Director:  
(1)   Snow plowing and deicing activities;  
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(2) Sweeping; 
(3) Surface patching; 
(4) Installation and maintenance of any “official traffic-control devices” and “traffic 

control sign” and which are approved by the “traffic authority” all as defined in Conn. 
Gen. Stat. 14-297.  

B.  Upon the request of the owners of, or those property owners abutting the Private Road, and if 
the town considers it necessary to public safety or otherwise desirable to provide additional 
work, services or improvements to the Private Roads listed in this ordinance, then such work, 
services or improvements may be provided by the town or its designees provided a written 
agreement is executed between the town and the owners of the land upon which the road rests, 
or which the road benefits, concerning the scope of such work, services or improvements, and 
shall be at the sole cost and expense of such owners. The town shall not provide any additional 
work, service or improvements unless the written agreement apportions costs among the 
owners of, or those property owners abutting, the Private Road.  

273-18  Acceptance for maintenance not to be construed as acceptance as public highway. 

Approval of a Private Road for the limited maintenance set forth in this ordinance, and/or 
approval of additional work, services, or improvements under section 3 of this ordinance shall 
not be considered acceptance of that Private Road as a public highway.  

273-19  Continued Validity of Street Standards. 

Nothing in this article shall be construed to modify or change any of the requirements set 
forth by the town planning and zoning commission, or the Town of East Hampton Street 
Standards, for the acceptance of new, and the maintenance and repair of existing, Town roads. 

Section 2: This ordinance is effective immediately upon its adoption and publication in 
accordance with Connecticut Statutes. 

Approved this ____ day of _____________, 2022. 

TOWN COUNCIL 

___________________________________ 
Mark Philhower, Chairperson 

ATTEST 

_________________________________ 
Kelly Bilodeau, Town Clerk
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September 7,1990 

l \~'-" t~J The.Undersigned Residents 

of Fern tne, Middle Haddam, Ct, hereby agree to be billed the 
sum of \ / p'er house, by the town of East Hampton for payment 
of the Chip Sealing of Fern Lane. We want it understood, 
however, that the Town of East Hampton will continue it's present 
level of maintenance on Fem Lane as it now exists. 
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I Mr. and Mrs. Lon Fishman ~ /c7. ~ 
J Mr. and Mrs. Donald Coyle ~/ #_ .. - !\lCEil!EO :.;:,,· · ., •-i\111 

J:: ::·::0~i:a:emy • ~ • ·' ~c::~;~~~Ltu;q::~noA~"~- , 
J Mr. and Mrs. Greg Eaton _ ,.' . -~ ( ~ , _ , ; :1 1:.::Ju 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Foley 

J /J~···' -£!:-:-;;/;, ,,,!) .-.--... -,·.-,;· ·· .. :~· -1~U 
Mr.andMrs.JohnBystrek~ ~~ !··'~:.:.:. ; '.iL· -··· -

VMr. and Mrs. Peter Zory ,/3~,·~ f~ :. · . :· _!......:_~·,__:__ '. , .~ · • ::··: 
/ 

Rf 1-. .. •. . . ... ,. . ' .. 
...... '·-I ' !:..LI .. ; 

. () ,,,.· .. ; 
·- ..J .. ..... , j Mr. Bruce D4Bay /Mr. Robert Curry_ 

Mr. and Mrs. Jay Shea 

Concurrence by Alan N. Bergren. Town Manager 
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-- ---~-- - --
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TOWN •:1F EAST Hf<MPTO~. F:EVENIJE LEDGEP 

FUND 01 GENERAL FUND 
DEPT 1: LOCAL REVENUES 
ACT 1801 PUBLIC WORI'.. - ADM. 
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18-0CT-90 F001 1 (>{>1419 CHIP SEA~·FERN LANE · lO fl r::-1.Sh®-(J 
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BOARD AND COMMISSION SUMMARY 
FEBRUARY 2022 

Arts & Culture Commission 
The Arts & Culture Commission met on Thursday, February 17 at the Joseph N. Goff House.  Two 
grant applications have been received to date.  No applications have been received for the Capstone 
Grant.  The Commission is working with the Belltown Garden Club to plan a Garden Tour/Plein Air 
Painting event.  Members discussed the Kindness with Kids Grant and the Town Painted Bells for a 
possible bell tour in the fall. 

Board of Finance 
The Board of Finance met for its regularly scheduled meeting on Tuesday, February 22. This was Ted 
Turner’s first meeting since being appointed to fill the seat vacated by Wesley Jenks. 

A unanimous vote approved a change of wording in the Fund Balance Policy (change of guideline 
percentages to “not less than 10% nor more than 12%...”). An Executive Session also took place at the 
conclusion of the meeting to discuss data security strategy. The March 21 Regular Meeting will 
actually be the Public Hearing where budgets will be presented by Mr. Cox and Mr. Smith.  

Brownfields Redevelopment Agency 
The Brownfields Redevelopment Agency met on February 28. New member Tory Man was introduced 
to the agency members.  Members discussed the status of 1 Watrous Street, 13 Watrous Street, 13 
Summit Street and 3 Walnut Avenue.  The STEAP grant for 13 Watrous Street has been closed out. 
There was discussion on economic development opportunities for 3 Walnut Avenue and the 
availability of ARP funds. There was discussion of a historic preservation grant and where that could 
be used. The next meeting will focus on a 1-2 year plan and take a deeper look at 3 Walnut Avenue. 

Clean Energy Task Force 
The Clean Energy Task Force met on February 1.  The members elected a new Chairman and Vice 
Chairperson. The members discussed the clean energy solutions and the application process for 
Sustainable CT with the Town Council. It was suggested to get a representative from Sustainable CT 
and Susan Bransfield from Portland to attend the next Town Council meeting to talk to the members 
to further show and explain why joining Sustainable CT would be beneficial for the town. The task 
force members discussed forming three sub-committees to help the clean energy programs, encourage 
task force membership, making recommendations for the task force 2022 agenda for outside specific 
projects, and for keeping track of the Sustainable CT projects/ programs. 

Commission on Aging 
The Commission on Aging met on February 10.  Jo Ann Ewing provided an update on the events at 
the Senior Center. Members discussed the presentation that was provided to the Council.  Sub-
committees were formed for Housing, Transportation and Health/Wellness.  A memo will be sent to 
the Council for a member to serve on each sub-committee.  The Commission on Aging budget 
submission will be for the same amount as last year. 

Conservation-Lake Commission 
The Conservation-Lake Commission met on February 10.  The members received updates for the 
liaison report, watershed projects/ federal funding, the lake smart program, the budget estimation for 
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dredging projects, and next year’s budget proposal for NEAR. The members approved of the budget 
changes for NEAR for next year’s budget. The town received a verbal ‘go ahead’ from DEEP to move 
forward on the watershed projects. The paperwork needs to be signed by all pertinent parties. The 
projects will start in mid-May with a contractor on board. There will be an article in the next Events 
magazine about rain gardens. The members discussed having speakers come talk about rain gardens 
in April and buffer zones in June.  
 
Design Review Board 
No meeting 
 
Economic Development Commission 
The Economic Development Commission met on February 15.  The members made a motion to add 
the Village Center sewer odor issues onto the agenda under New Business. The members received an 
update on the Bells on the Bridge event and discussed forming a sub-committee for the event to better 
plan and discuss for the event. The members reviewed and discussed the minutes and motions from 
the last Planning and Zoning meeting. The members discussed implementing a ‘project tracker’, 
mentioned the nomination form for Business of the Month and Spotlight on Business on the town 
website, and discussed the sewer odor issue inside some Village Center businesses. 
 
Fire Commission 
The Fire Commission met on February 14.  There were motions to approve the purchases of five new 
sets of gear and more batteries for the thermal cameras. The members received updates on the dry 
hydrants, the Ladder and Tanker, and made a motion to approve both the Tax Abatement and the 
Awards Program for 2021. The members discussed the emergency break-out road for the subdivision 
on Spice Hill.  Mr. Visintainer was inquiring about the maintenance and durability of the road. It was 
suggested to have the Fire Marshal look into the road and who is responsible for it. 
 
Inland Wetland Watercourses Agency 
Inland Wetland Watercourses Agency met on February 24.   
Continued Applications: 

A. IW-21-025: Middletown Sportsmen’s Club, Champion Hill Road – Construction of Fire 
Access Road partially in Upland Review Area and a bridge over intermittent stream. Map 11/ 
Block 40A/ Lot 18 - No action 

B. Application IW-21-026: William Carter, 23 Bay Road. Construct seawall along Lake 
Pocotopaug and regrade yard area. Map 09A/ Block 70/ Lot 23 – No action 

 
Joint Facilities 
The Colchester –East Hampton Joint Facilities Board met on February 15th via Zoom.  The Joint 
Facilities Board approved the 2022/23 Joint Facilities Operating Budget totaling $2,632,160. Vote: 
4-0.  The discussion of Colchester odor control problem continues.  The Board approved the proposed 
RFQ for the Middletown Ave. pump station (MAPS) with modifications.  
 
Library Advisory Board 
The Library Advisory Board met on February 7. The Library budget was submitted to the Finance 
Director.  Capital requests will include repairs to the exterior of the building.  The interviews for the 
Library Director will take place on February 9.  The members discussed the Kindness Grant and the 
components of the month-long event. 
 



Middle Haddam Historic District Commission 
The Middle Haddam Historic District Commission met on February 24.  The members reviewed and 
discussed two Certificate of Appropriateness applications at 19 Long Hill Road for a partial roof 
replacement with replacing existing shingles with matching shingles and raising the roof line of the 
existing addition and replace existing windows. The members approved of the first application and 
the second was approved with a stipulation that the applicant provides the members with the materials 
and design of the replacement windows and door on the addition. The members briefly discussed the 
lighting issue at 23 Knowles Road and a temporary garage in the front yard of a house on Route 151. 
  
Parks & Recreation Advisory Board 
The Parks & Recreation Advisory Board met on February 1.  The members approved the addition of 
a full time Program Manager position.  Members received an update from the Air Line Trail 
Subcommittee.  Greenplay will join an upcoming meeting to discuss survey results.   Jeremy Hall 
outlined all of the current fee structures in place.  A Memorandum of Understanding for Wesleyan 
Sailing was approved. 
 
Planning & Zoning Commission 
The Planning & Zoning Commission met on February 2. 
Public Hearings: 

A. Amendment to Zoning Regulations - Sections 2.2, 4.1.B, 4.2.B, 4.3.B, 4.4.B and Addition of 
Section 8.4.O and 8.4.P to allow for Home Occupations and Home-Based Businesses Rowland 
Rux made a motion to continue the Public Hearing to the March 2, 2022 meeting. Kevin Kuhr 
seconded the motions. Vote: 7-0  

B. Enact Opt-Out Provision for Accessory Dwelling Units as Provided for in Section 6(f) of 
Public Act 21-29. Rowland Rux made a motion to continue the Public Hearing to the March 
2, 2022 meeting. Kevin Kuhr seconded the motions. Vote: 7-0 

Old Business: 
A. Application PZC-21-021: Global 66, LLC, 265 West High St., Site Plan Modification, Map 

6/Block 12/Lot 9. Kevin Kuhr made a motion to approve the application with conditions. 
Rowland Rux seconded the motion. Vote: 7-0 

 
Water Pollution Control Authority  
The East Hampton WPCA Board met on February 1 via Zoom. The WPCA Board reviewed and 
discussed the recommended operating and revenue budget for the 2022/23 fiscal year. Any changes 
or corrections will be made at the March 1, 2022 meeting. Jeremy DeCarli, Planning & Zoning Official 
attended the meeting to discuss the Town’s POCD and potential future sewer service areas.  
 
Zoning Board of Appeals 
No meeting 
 




